BMJ Public Health

Workplace violence in the COVID-19 era: a qualitative analysis of harassment and threats against public health professionals in Canada

Cheryl Regehr ⁽¹⁾, ¹ Kaitlyn Regehr, ² Vivek Goel, ^{3,4} Christa Sato, ¹ Kelly Lyons, ⁵ Frank Rudzicz^{6,7,8}

To cite: Regehr C, Regehr K, Goel V, *et al.* Workplace violence in the COVID-19 era: a qualitative analysis of harassment and threats against public health professionals in Canada. *BMJ Public Health* 2023;**1**:e000444. doi:10.1136/ bmjph-2023-000444

Additional supplemental material is published online only. To view, please visit the journal online (http://dx.doi.org/10. 1136/bmjph-2023-000444).

Received 28 July 2023 Accepted 26 September 2023

Check for updates

© Author(s) (or their employer(s)) 2023. Re-use permitted under CC BY-NC. Published by BMJ.

For numbered affiliations see end of article.

Correspondence to

Dr Cheryl Regehr, Factor-Inwentash Faculty of Social Work, University of Toronto, Toronto, Canada; cheryl.regehr@utoronto.ca ABSTRACT

Objectives This study reports the results of a qualitative study involving public health professionals and documents their experiences with cyberviolence, harassment and threats during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Method and analysis The research adopted a discoveryoriented qualitative design, using constructivist grounded theory method and long interview style data collection. Twelve public health professionals from across Canada who held responsibility for COVID-19 response and public health measures in their respective jurisdictions participated. Constant comparative analysis was used to generate concepts through inductive processes.

Results Data revealed a pattern that began with mainstream media engagement, moved to indirect cyberviolence on social media that fuelled outrage and polarisation of members of the public, followed by direct cyberviolence in the form of email abuse and threats, and finally resulted in physical threats and confrontation-which were then glorified and amplified on social media. The prolonged nature and intensity of harassment and threats led to negative somatic, emotional, professional and social outcomes. Concerns were raised that misinformation and comments undermining the credibility of public health professionals weakened public trust and ultimately the health of the population. Participants provided recommendations for preventing and mitigating the effects of cyber-instigated violence against public health professionals that clustered in three areas: better supports for public health personnel; improved systems for managing communications; and legislative controls on social media including reducing the anonymity of contributors.

Conclusion The prolonged and intense harassment, abuse and threats against public health professionals during COVID-19 had significant effects on these professionals, their families, staff and ultimately the safety and health of the public. Addressing this issue is a significant concern that requires the attention of organisations responsible for public health and policy makers.

INTRODUCTION

Researchers have identified a range of violence perpetrated against healthcare professionals including verbal aggression,

WHAT IS ALREADY KNOWN ON THIS TOPIC

- ⇒ Healthcare professionals experience workplace violence at a rate higher than that of other professions.
- ⇒ Harassment against healthcare professionals was amplified during the COVID-19 pandemic when public sentiment became highly polarised, and anger and frustration were misdirected towards healthcare professionals.
- $\Rightarrow\,$ To date, research that specifically addresses cyberviolence against public health professionals is sparse.

WHAT THIS STUDY ADDS

⇒ This qualitative study provides an in-depth and nuanced analysis of the nature and impact of violence against public health professionals during the COVID-19 pandemic.

HOW THIS STUDY MIGHT AFFECT RESEARCH, PRACTICE OR POLICY

- ⇒ There is a critical need for legislation to address the unfettered use of social media to harass and intimidate professionals who serve the public.
- ⇒ Public health organisations need to develop policies and processes for managing cybercommunication from the public.
- ⇒ Further quantitative research can better determine the scope of harassment and abuse against public health professionals.

intimidation, threats of violence, sexual and racial harassment, destruction of personal property, stalking and physical assaults,¹ at rates ranging from 75.8% in Bulgaria to 46.7% in Brazil.² Workplace violence against healthcare professionals has been associated with psychological distress (such as post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and depression); emotional responses (anger and fear); work functioning (sick leave, job satisfaction and burnout); and ultimately decisions to leave jobs or the profession.^{3–5} Concerningly, it has been suggested that threats of violence and intimidation can interfere with the ability to provide safe and effective patient care.⁵ Indeed, research with other professional groups has revealed that reactions to workplace stress and violence affect professional decisionmaking in significant ways, specifically, that avoidance of political and other risks can override clinical judgement.⁶⁷

During the COVID-19 pandemic, reports emerged in the popular press about significant increases of threats and violence towards healthcare workers. Consequently, police and healthcare facilities responded by warning workers to take precautions including staying indoors and 'wearing street clothes when coming to hospital not clothing that identifies them as a hospital worker',⁸ in essence, individualising responsibility for safety.⁹ An online survey of physicians and biomedical scientists in the US regarding abuse on social media during COVID-19 revealed that 66% of 359 respondents experienced harassment.¹⁰

In Canada, public health officers normally have legislated responsibility to serve a defined regional, provincial or federal jurisdiction. They have responsibility for advising elected officials, reporting to the public and determining public health measures required to ease the spread of illness. Across the globe, public health officers and professionals trained in public health working in settings such academia served as primary communicators of information to the general population, placing them in the public eye to an unprecedented extent.^{11–14} While research specifically addressing experiences of public health professionals is sparse, anecdotal reports during COVID-19 reported unprecedented levels of public hostility,¹⁵ and harassment and threats.¹⁶ In a study of 222 American public health professionals who left their jobs during the COVID-19 pandemic, 36% cited harassment as a primary cause.¹⁴ Combined with a survey of 583 public health professionals, researchers determined that public health professionals reported political pressure, harassment and threats to individual and family safety.¹⁴ A survey of over 26000 public health workers working directly with the public during COVID-19 in a variety of roles revealed that 26% reported stigma as a result of their role, 12% received job-related threats and 24% were bullied or harassed. Workplace violence against public health workers was associated with depression, PTSD and suicidal ideation.¹⁷

Factors affecting response to workplace violence

Among factors affecting an individual's susceptibility or resilience to distress when exposed to traumatic stressors in the workplace,^{18–21} media and public outrage following a tragic event^{22–24} have been associated with a sense of isolation and increased levels of traumatic stress among professionals, lower overall public confidence in the system, increased hostility to those working in public services and low morale throughout organisations.^{23 25 26} The nature of the organisational environment has also been found to mitigate emotional response to workplace trauma exposure, including factors such as workload, organisational climate, social support, supervision^{24 27-30} and perceptions of workplace discrimination and harassment.^{31 32} When an organisation is perceived to value contributions of workers and support their well-being, workers are better able to cope with emotional demands of the job.^{33–35} In addition, if workers do not believe that reporting violence and threats of violence will be dealt with satisfactorily by their organisation, they may avoid reporting, leaving themselves and their service users at greater risk.³⁶

Cyberviolence in the workplace

Recognised as an increasing public health problem, cyberviolence in the workplace has been identified in a variety of populations including trainee doctors,³⁷ nurses³⁸⁻⁴⁰ and manufacturing workers.⁴¹ In each of these cases, perpetrators were largely colleagues engaging in what might be best understood to be cyber incivility^{42 43} or workplace cyberbullying.⁴² Other research has focused on cyberviolence perpetrated by members of the public served by professionals including: against teachers by students^{30 44 45} and parents⁴⁶; social workers responsible for welfare of children^{47 48}; healthcare professionals⁴⁹; and more recently public health professionals¹⁴ during the COVID-19 pandemic. Professionals subjected to cyberviolence report feelings of isolation, lack of organisational support and depression, ^{39 45 46} as well as increased workplace stress, diminished job satisfaction and performance⁵⁰ and intent to leave.¹⁴

The current study

With advances in artificial intelligence, machine learning (ML) and the ubiquity of social media, cyberviolence has arisen as a new medium for harassment and violence against professionals, including public health professionals. Through technological affordances, those imposing violence can remain anonymous, can transcend time and space, blurring work/home boundaries, can reach a wide audience and are almost impossible to control.^{39 48 51} To date, research has not determined the extent of harm arising from cyberviolence against publicserving professionals, factors that increase vulnerability, or factors that mitigate or exacerbate harm. This qualitative study involving public health professionals in Canada sought to determine: (1) the nature of cyberviolence against public health professionals during the COVID-19 pandemic; (2) the impact of cyberviolence on professionals, others in their lives, and their organisations and (3) the success of individual and organisational attempts to mitigate harm.

METHOD

We adopted a discovery-oriented qualitative design using constructivist grounded theory (CGT) method. Grounded theory involves an iterative process of data collection and analysis allowing researchers to systematically interrogate data and generate new concepts that foster the growth of theory in understudied areas.⁵²⁻⁵⁵ Adapting earlier work, Charmaz^{56 57} proposed CGT^{54 58 59} in which data collection and analysis are treated as an iterative process: data collection sparks analysis; analysis focuses subsequent data collection; and continued data collection refines and provides an opportunity to check the developing analysis (known as constant comparative analysis).⁵⁸ CGT asserts that data and meaning, rather than emerging as an objective truth, are coconstructed through the relationship between the researchers and the participants, in this case, highly educated professionals in healthcare.^{54 58 59} It is a particularly relevant approach to develop knowledge in a relatively uncharted area of inquiry⁶⁰ such as cyberviolence against professionals, and through the use of flexible data analysis procedures, it seeks to elucidate social processes.⁶¹

Using the long-interview method of data collection,⁶² in 1-hour long interviews participants were asked to describe: their role as public health professionals; their engagement with mainstream media; the nature of social media referring to them, their organisation or their colleagues; the nature of any threats directed at them, their colleagues, or their families; whether online threats were accompanied by any direct contact (for instance arriving at professionals' homes); the impact of cyberviolence on their professional and personal lives; individual protective measures undertaken; and organisational responses to cyberviolence including measures to mitigate risk. The interview guide can be found in the online supplemental materials. Interviews were conducted by two female members of the research team, KR and CS, both of whom have extensive experience in qualitative interviews. Interviews were captured through voice recordings and transcribed for analysis.

Sample size in grounded theory qualitative research is generally determined when saturation has been reached,⁵⁵ that is, 'the point at which gathering more data about a theoretical construct reveals no new properties, nor yields any further theoretical insights'⁶³ (p 611). Identifying that guidance on how to determine saturation had been reached has been vague, Hennick and Kaiser conducted a systematic review and determined that saturation is generally reached in 9–17 interviews.⁶⁴ In addition to our sample size falling within this guideline, our iterative process of data collection and analysis confirmed that new themes were not emerging to shift our findings or theoretical model.

Participants

Participants were identified and invited to participate via email through existing professional contacts of the researchers. Each potential participant was sent the study information and consent form to aid in their consideration. Eleven individuals (out of 21 people invited) agreed to participate and 1 additional interviewee was recommended by a participant. A total of 12 individuals engaged in 11 interviews (1 interview involved 2 people) held via Zoom or Teams, that consisted of 7 women and 5 men. Two individuals elected to have a non-participant family member or staff member be present during the interviews. Given the high profile of participants and the public harassment and abuse they received due to the nature of their work, a description of participants is intentionally brief to protect anonymity.

Interviewees represented public health professionals from across Canada and most were public health officers who held responsibility for COVID-19 response and public health measures in their respective jurisdictions; all had over a decade of experience as public health practitioners and leaders. Subjects that were not employed as government public health officers were individuals that had significant roles in advising on response efforts and received frequent media attention. Their jobs involved monitoring population health, identifying threats to population health, summarising research evidence, ensuring programmes and measures were in place to protect the public, and communicating with the public through media and social media. They also served as expert advisors to government on health needs and strategies.

Data analysis

Constant comparative analysis was used to generate concepts through inductive processes^{57,59} involving initial coding, focused coding and theoretical coding.⁵⁶ During initial coding, data are fractured to assess for beginning patterns, to assign meaning and to begin the processes of looking for comparisons, additional data are sought through further interviews. Focused coding begins the process of transforming data into more abstract theoretical concepts, allowing core categories to emerge. During theoretical coding, data and codes are integrated and synthesised, and the fractured story is woven together into an organised theory.⁵⁹

Interviews were initially subjected to line-by-line microanalysis by CR. Other members of the research team then brought their various perspectives to bear on the evolving codes. The team interacted with the data and open codes, collaboratively developing a tentative set of themes that best explained the observed phenomena.⁵⁶ These discussions led to the development of more selective and focused codes⁶⁵ that generated an understanding of the connections between the codes and their meaning, resulting in a conceptual framework relevant to the study's aims.⁵⁴

FINDINGS

In keeping with the original aims of this study and the nature of questions posed in long interviews, results are presented in six broad categories: engagement with mainstream media; cybercommunication and cyberviolence; from onscreen to in-person; the impact of COVID-19related workplace violence on individuals, their families, their staff and on public health; strategies for mitigating the impact; recommendations for change.

BMJ Public Health

We begin, however, by noting that despite their years of experience and previous work as public health practitioners and leaders, the duration and intensity of the COVID-19 pandemic, and particularly the nature of public engagement was unprecedented for participants in this study. It was described by participants as, 'a three year marathon with non-stop action', 'relentless', and 'exhausting'. Further, participants reported: "The duration, the intensity and the intense scrutiny on me as an individual was entirely unexpected."; "I was completely unprepared...I had no idea that this was going to come." The extended nature and ongoing intensity of the pandemic combined with the novelty of the challenge formed the basis on which threats and harassment were experienced by participants in the study.

Engagement with mainstream media

While some participants indicated that they had previous training in dealing with mainstream media, and others were engaged in media briefings before COVID-19 (eg, on topics such as sexually transmitted disease, disease transmitted by insects, or natural disasters), the intensity and volume of media engagement during the pandemic was unprecedented. One participant stated, "It was baptism by fire...the learning curve was pretty steep."

Participants served as the public face of COVID, as spokespersons 'for the public, for the government, for public health.' Out of a sense of commitment to share public health data, many appeared in the media daily 'to try and get the information out that people needed to do what we needed them to do, and media was one of the main ways of doing that.' They 'walk[ed] the line between the public service and the political space', and there were varying senses of support from political leaders when public ire was raised regarding recommendations and restrictions. In some cases, political leaders remained closely aligned with public health professionals. As stated by one participant, "I spoke to the public health aspects and technical pieces and why, the epidemiology...and the political decisions, that is what [political leader] delivered". In other cases, public health professionals were left with the perceived responsibility for unpopular measures, with political and other leaders essentially indicating: "We're just following public health advice, so don't blame us, blame public health if you don't like it."

Demand for media engagement was described as 'relentless' and the pace challenging: "We didn't have time to really work things through and confirm things in that same way we normally would because information was changing so much." One participant reported, "it was exhausting and it's stressful because you want to get the right tone to get the right message out there and everything was criticized." Another noted, "[media coverage] was a bit bimodal, a lot of the coverage was very positive and very factual...on the flipside, [other] media was very hostile." Given that mainstream media has increasingly moved online and engaged in social media, the 'bimodal' views quickly moved to the realm of cybercommunication.

Cybercommunication and cyberviolence

Overall, participants reported relatively little engagement with social media prior to the pandemic, either personally or professionally. Nevertheless, to disseminate information to the public during COVID-19, new social media accounts were activated either by the individuals or their communications departments, often spurred by sudden interest in accounts which had exponential increases in followers. One individual explained, "We realized that people were, in larger numbers than before, using social media as a way to get the latest and changing information, or try to evaluate on what's happening here." Another participant reflected that "this is the first pandemic in the social media age... So, if you're not there and create that credible, trusted voice on a sustained basis, then the whole of the social media will be drowned out by people who are not in the public health leadership space." In addition, it was noted that "by and large, I still believe to this day that the vast majority of the population believes in science, has trust and confidence in public health officials, and will actually take advice. The issue is how to best reach all of the various segments of the population." To this end, public health agencies reached out to 'influencers' including gamers, sports icons and religious leaders. In addition to common social media sites, they communicated through such means as YouTube videos and webinars.

Participants recounted a change in tone of social media as the pandemic continued unabated. One stated: "In the beginning, there was sort of this wave of hero worship that made me uncomfortable...I was definitely anxious about the inevitable backlash...any time people see you as some sort of superhuman hero, you're going to disappoint them." Content on social media became increasingly abusive and threatening. Comments included: "As time went on, the people who support you come off the comments, and what you're left with are the residual persistent negative comments that are, in some cases, propagating hate"; and " then that sort of just continued to escalate over the next number of years." Several participants were called Nazis or likened to war criminals who would "be going to the Hague, where [they] would be held accountable, or Nuremburg." One stated: "I was [accused of] killing kids, promoting vaccines as an instrument of control." This abuse came from both sides of a polarised population:

"The physical harm and the nastiest stuff tends to come from those who believe nothing should ever have been done for COVID. The side that feels not enough was done to protect from COVID, that tends to be more like you should lose your license, you have blood on your hands, that kind of vitriol, but they don't usually advocate for my public execution or imprisonment."

There was consensus among participants that the level and nature of abuse were differential for women. As one male participant noted, "the physical threats themselves and the hatred, often took on threats of sexual violence and a lot of derogatory, demeaning terms. And the actual type of harassment was entirely different for female health professionals versus male." Another participant added, "I think emergencies like this bring out certain elements in society who are there to target people in visible positions, and particularly women and visible minorities or racialized populations will be targeted." One participant concluded, "Twitter can just be a cesspool of such bad, bad, things. There are these people who are anonymous behind a keyboard who think they can just say anything and there are no repercussions."

While negative and abusive comments from the public were unsettling, several participants indicated that the negative engagement of medical colleagues on social media was most distressing. In describing the impact, a participant shared, "The thing that really bothered me, that actually gave me tachycardia, when I was reading some tweets from other physicians about me, my personal professional judgement, my advice, my assessment." This included ad hominem attacks by other physicians and assertions such as, "your restrictions are killing my patients, their mental health". These interventions by other physicians were viewed to 'undermine social cohesion and public trust.'

Participants managed social media abuse and threats by relying on administrative staff and communications teams to sift through and manage communications. However, the public nature of roles held by participants meant that they were also accessible through telephone and email. Most agreed that the highest level of threat and harassment occurred through direct email contact, reflected in the following participant quote: "I had one individual email 700 or 800 times...[their] emails became more and more disorganized, and more and more religious-based, apocalyptic religious-based...That same person threatened to come to my house."

From on screen to in-person threats and violence

Inevitably for participants, online anger, abuse and threats moved off screen and became in-person encounters. In addition to professional and personal email addresses, home addresses and home phone numbers began circulating online. Participants received phone calls at home saying such things as 'you're going to die, you're going to die.' Letters and packages were delivered to homes and offices of public health professionals containing threatening messages. Individuals and groups of protesters regularly showed up at the homes of participants as represented by this remark: "They were driving around my neighbourhood coming by my house yelling and screaming. People tried to break into my house. I was terrified." This activity was provoked and then glorified on social media, as such provoking future rounds of abusive and threatening behaviour.

Given that public health professionals had become highly visible through engagement with the mainstream media, they were easily recognised and accosted on the street and in grocery stores; people followed them and surrounded and banged on their cars. Children of participants were approached on the street or near their schools and children's social media was bombarded with hateful comments. Threats and harassment of public health professionals have not ended with COVID-19 with several participants reporting ongoing hate and threats, continuing to have security detail and significantly limiting their activities to avoid risk.

Impact of workplace violence against public health professionals

Not surprisingly, online vitriol, threats and harassment experienced by the public health professionals in this study had significant impacts on themselves, their family, their staff and ultimately the public health system. First, while participants were able to identify that threats and abuse arose from the nature of their work, prolonged and repeated exposure to negative messages in some cases undermined their sense of personal and professional self, particularly when comments came from other than what might be viewed as a fringe element. Prolonged stress and abuse also resulted in somatic symptoms including sleeplessness, and exhaustion. As one participant stated, "the scrutiny by everybody and obviously, journalists was unrelenting, and then it was just the length of it. You can do this kind of intense exposure for a short period of time, but when it's continued for that long, it's pretty exhausting." Several participants reported losing friends who 'get their news from social media and they were convinced that I was a bad person.' As a threat to their professional status, most participants faced or continue to face problems to professional licensing bodies.

Because of security threats, participants reported restricting their activities, including not walking alone, going out to eat, or attending places where they may be accosted. All had police involvement in the threats; many with round-the-clock security presence at their homes for several months; some continue to have police details that accompany them. Police presented participants with photos of threatening individuals 'in case I ever saw them'. Participants reported adding security systems to their homes, having to leave home during intense periods, or moving. For instance, "The [police] came to our house and told us we shouldn't be home...you need to be gone."

Family members were also significantly affected by the threats and harassment. One participant noted, "[my children] are active on social media and they both struggled...it created a lot of stress and anxiety, to have their [parent] out there and some pretty personal things attributed to me through social media." Protests outside participants' homes created a sense of siege and children were schooled on safety measures: "My kids were afraid to go out, I had to sit down with my kids and say, if you are not expecting somebody, don't answer the door... I don't want you to be scared, but at the same time we have to be careful." Impact on family members went beyond nuclear families to include others outside the household, as one participant noted, "I don't divulge anything about my family...the younger generation, they're told not to tell people that I am their family member."

Participants also expressed considerable concern about staff members who managed communications during COVID-19. One participant stated, "There was no down time for anybody, our team worked for two and a half years." Staff members dealt with abusive and threatening phone calls and email messages, resulting in removal of publicly available contact information for some administrative assistants. Other staff had to monitor social media "because you cannot look at strategies to deal with mis or disinformation on hate-related messaging unless you know what's in it." As one participant summarised, "people are dealing with the pandemic in their own lives and their families on top of working 24/7, and then on top of that having to deal with this kind of messaging, it's obvious that it's having an impact." Others indicated that staff have gone on "prolonged stress leave... [as a result of] having to deal with a lot of quite upset and angry individuals." In the end, "Seeing the impact it had on my staff, it was horrible, that part was horrible."

Finally, participants expressed deep concern about the impact of social media misinformation and vitriol on the public health of the population. One aspect is the undermining of public trust in public health advice and measures: "I think one of the biggest threats that we're facing right now is this confirmation bias. So, everyone picks the side of an issue they're on and then that's the only people they follow or hear messages from." When other health professionals engage in the social media storm, this concern is amplified, "If there's physicians saying Public Health is wrong, who's going to listen to Public Health? I think there are much better ways for people to message their discontent, that would serve the public better." Further, there was concern about the impact of the media and social media storm on political decision-making. Participants reflected, "Misinformation had a slowing or breaking effect on policy at times, and probably made government react a little more slowly"; and "[Twitter] impacted the efficiency for decisionmaking". Finally, there was concern that given the way public health leaders were treated during COVID-19, others would be dissuaded from serving.

Strategies for managing cyberviolence

Participants developed several strategies for dealing with harassment and abuse they received: setting personal boundaries; disconnecting from social media; not checking emails on weekends. Others described 'compartmentalizing' various aspects of life and work. One participant stated: "You necessarily need to separate yourself from the hate and craziness. It's today's world with social media. I think it is good for information, but it's not a space for any rational dialogue." Some spoke about focusing on the positive and literally or cognitively blocking negative content. For instance: "I try to always focus on the vast majority of people out there, they're very, very kind, very thankful, very positive. Just focus on that and try to push anything else away and not pay attention to it."

A second set of strategies involved managing communications. Initially, participants reported attempting to respond to email and social media, with the aim of correcting the record and sharing accurate information. However, as time continued, they sought other approaches, such as blocking individuals who frequently sent hateful messages, redirecting email to a specific mailbox, redirecting phones, and having messages from various sources monitored by communications teams. Nevertheless, for 'the day-to-day sort of general vitriol... we tried a few different things to try to manage it, but it just didn't work well.'

All respondents required intervention by police or security personnel at some points during the pandemic. Police conducted threat assessments, provided individual physical protection and around homes. New or enhanced security systems were installed in participant's homes. Further, as indicated earlier, individuals restricted their own activities and spoke to family members about safety measures.

Finally, most spoke about the benefits of mutual aid and support through meeting with others in similar positions; sharing experiences and realising that everyone was facing the same challenges. It was commonly stated: "We trusted each other, we were a safe space to laugh, cry, to vent to each other and support each other."

Recommendations for addressing cyber-instigated violence

Participants provided recommendations for preventing and mitigating effects of cyber-instigated violence against public health professionals that clustered in three areas. First, several participants identified the need for better mental health supports for public health workers and the obligation of employers for the safety of staff whose role and responsibilities place them at risk of threat.

Second, participants noted that public health organisations were unprepared for the nature of communications during the pandemic and the unprecedented role of social media. One noted, "We hadn't developed a correspondence team". A participant reflected, "We in government need to sit down and think about social media, how we use it, what our policies are going to be if we encounter any of the negativity that comes with it." Another added, "[we need to] look at our structures and how they can manage this new phenomenon we need to be prepared".

Finally, participants focused on the need to regulate social media, and reduce anonymity that is believed to protect those who harass, threaten and provoke violence. One participant noted "the other big risk is this anonymity. Like, some of the characters that sent me the most personal threats and threats against my safety. I doubt many of them would say something like that to somebody's face." Others stated: "There needs to be systemic ways to address what's going on. Governments should be holding these companies to account for the level of vitriol that happens, for the algorithms that thrive on hate and the echo chambers they create where people believe that everybody thinks the way they do."

DISCUSSION

This study involving public health professionals in Canada sought to determine: (1) the nature of cyberviolence against public health professionals during the COVID-19 pandemic; (2) the impact of cyberviolence on professionals, others in their lives, and their organisations; and (3) the success of individual and organisational attempts to mitigate harm. We identified a pattern that began with mainstream media engagement, moved to indirect cyberviolence on social media that fuelled outrage and polarisation of members of the public, followed by direct cyberviolence in the form of email abuse and threats, and finally resulted in physical threats and confrontationwhich were then glorified and amplified on social media. This pattern is reminiscent of the cycle of violence identified with respect to those who become radicalised into the Incel movement.⁶⁶

Cyberviolence took the form of name calling, likening public health professionals to war criminals who had committed crimes against humanity. It also took the form of direct threats to professionals and their family members. As noted in other research on cyberviolence, abuse and threats were particularly virulent towards women.⁶⁷⁻⁷⁰ In-person threats included confrontations on the street and other public places; approaches to family members; violence against property; and protests and encampments around homes. Public health professionals attempted to manage threats and abuse through limiting exposure to social media, redirecting or blocking abusive emails, restricting personal activities, safety training for children, and accepting protection from security and law enforcement personnel. Organisations attempted to respond with approaches to managing social media, and threats received through email. However, no measures appeared to reduce the amount of vitriol and abuse directed at professionals. In the end, the prolonged nature and intensity of harassment and abuse led to a number of negative somatic, emotional, professional and social outcomes consistent with other health professionals that experience workplace violence^{1 3 14 17} and those exposed to online hate speech.^{71 72} Concerns were also raised that misinformation and comments undermining the credibility of public health professionals, weakened public trust and ultimately the health of the population.

Nelson *et al*^{\tilde{t}} note that despite the evolution of how workplace violence is understood, the definition under Canadian occupational health and safety legislation is limited to physical force and physical injury, provoking organisations representing nurses to argue for the inclusion of other forms of violence and injury. In 2021, the Criminal Code was amended making it an offence for a person to 'engage in any conduct with the intent to provoke a state of fear' in health professionals performing their duties. Yet to date, these amendments have not been widely enforced.⁵⁹ Attempts by high profile individuals to manage this on their own have been thwarted. For instance, a city mayor was sued in 2018 for blocking political activists from his personal Twitter account, on the alleged grounds that he was violating their rights under the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms.^{73 74} It was reported that "By blocking some residents, the lawsuit alleges, the mayor is denying them the "ability to engage in debate concerning municipal issues using Twitter," which the applicants argue is now a vital method of communication for public officials."⁷⁴ The mayor later conceded that the account was used to conduct dayto-day duties and unblocked the individuals⁷⁵; thus, the case was not tested in court.

In 2023, a provincial Commissioner of Human Rights published a report on hate in COVID-19 concluding that hate incidents, particularly on social media, increased significantly during the pandemic and that both legal responses and government responses have been largely ineffective in addressing the problem. While the Criminal Code of Canada makes it a criminal offence to publicly incite or promote hatred against an 'identifiable group',⁷⁶ the report recommended amending the legislation to include online as well as offline hate. It also called on social media platforms to ensure that they have service standards that address hateful content, reform algorithms to favour less divisive, discriminatory content, and commit to public reporting regarding hateful online content.⁷⁰ Earlier the Standing Committee on Access to Information, Privacy and Ethics similarly recommended that the Government of Canada enact legislation to regulate social media platforms. Public health organisations are also working on social-media policies-including warning people that they will face restricted access if they engage in threatening and abusive behaviour.⁷⁷ These changes have yet to be enacted.

Finally, it has been suggested that early detection of cyberbullying and cyberviolence on social media platforms can mitigate negative impacts, identify perpetrators and support victims.⁷⁸ However, machine learning (ML) which has been used to detect incidents of cyberbullying in social media^{78 79} and to characterise different levels of severity of cyberbullying,⁸⁰ can learn biases inherent in data used to train them. This results in concerns that deploying these models in relation to healthcare may exacerbate racial, gender, socioeconomic and other inequities⁸¹ or even be the source of misinformation through the use of chatbots.⁸² Thus, not only are efforts underway to mitigate against or even eliminate these biases in the models themselves,⁸³ but it is also possible to train these models to explicitly identify instances of bias, misinformation, and hate-including in online platforms.^{84 85} In part, this may be achieved through human-centred approaches to ML to ensure that algorithms for detecting cyberviolence are more inclusive and minimise

copyright

copyright

BMJ Public Health

biases.⁷⁹ This provides a rich area for future research and intervention. As noted by Nguyen, who specifically explored the rise of hate speech online during the COVID-19 pandemic, there are many emerging opportunities to counter hate online, especially if researchers have increased access to relevant datasets.⁸⁶

Limitations

Overall findings of this study bring new insights into the experiences of cyberviolence against professionals who serve the public, and in particular the experiences of public health professionals who found themselves at the forefront of a global pandemic—the first to occur in a world connected by media and social media. While participants represented senior public health professionals across Canada, we cannot assert that the Canadian experience represents the reality of professionals in other parts of the world. Thus, the generalisability of these findings to other regions of the world, and other professions that serve the public, is an area for future research.

CONCLUSIONS

Violence against healthcare professionals is a longstanding issue that has received scholarly attention in recent decades. The advent of social media and other forms of cyberviolence have escalated violence from one-on-one encounters to mob violence both online and in-person. One clear example of this were the harassment, threats and abuse perpetrated against public health professionals during the COVID-19 pandemic, a group that until very recently has led public health initiatives usually outside of the public eye. The sudden centrality of their role as public health scientists, decisionmakers and as health communicators, resulted in them becoming the focus of anger for a polarised population whose lives had been disrupted by an unseen enemy. This anger was transformed into cyberviolence and direct physical threat. Such violence has predictable effects on those serving the public, as well as their families and staff. In the end, it is the public who suffers as misinformation, and comments undercutting the credibility of public health professionals undermine public trust with public health measures, and as those committed to working to protect public health are dissuaded from taking on leadership roles. Who will lead during the next public health crisis?

"We are all collectively best served by having the greatest diversity of professionals, people with experience who are willing to step into the arena. We are doing ourselves a tragic disservice by tearing apart the people who, agree or disagree with them, are putting their literal bodies on the line for the public good...No one deserves to be treated like [that]."

Author affiliations

¹Factor-Inwentash Faculty of Social Work, University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario, Canada

²Department of Information, University College London, London, UK
 ³Dalla Lana School of Public Health, University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario, Canada
 ⁴Schools of Pharmacy and Public Health Sciences, University of Waterloo, Waterloo, Ontario, Canada

⁵Faculty of Information, University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario, Canada
⁶Faculty of Computer Science, Dalhousie University, Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada
⁷Department of Computer Science, University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario, Canada
⁸Vector Institute, Toronto, Ontario, Canada

Contributors All authors contributed to the development and implementation of the study, review of results and review of the manuscript. As principal investigator, CR developed the methodology and ethics protocol and is responsible for the overall content; CS and KR conducted interviews; CR, KR and VG conducted the data analysis and verified the underlying data; CS served as project manager. CR and VG contributed expert advice on workplace violence and on public health; KR, KL and FR contributed expert knowledge on social media and machine learning.

Funding The authors have not declared a specific grant for this research from any funding agency in the public, commercial or not-for-profit sectors.

Competing interests None declared.

Patient and public involvement Patients and/or the public were not involved in the design, or conduct, or reporting, or dissemination plans of this research.

Patient consent for publication Not applicable.

Ethics approval This study involves human participants and was approved by University of Toronto Human Subjects Research Ethics Board; Protocol number 44288. Participants gave informed consent to participate in the study before taking part.

Provenance and peer review Not commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

Data availability statement No data are available. The data are not publicly available due to their containing information that could compromise the privacy of research participants.

Supplemental material This content has been supplied by the author(s). It has not been vetted by BMJ Publishing Group Limited (BMJ) and may not have been peer-reviewed. Any opinions or recommendations discussed are solely those of the author(s) and are not endorsed by BMJ. BMJ disclaims all liability and responsibility arising from any reliance placed on the content. Where the content includes any translated material, BMJ does not warrant the accuracy and reliability of the translations (including but not limited to local regulations, clinical guidelines, terminology, drug names and drug dosages), and is not responsible for any error and/or omissions arising from translation and adaptation or otherwise.

Open access This is an open access article distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited, appropriate credit is given, any changes made indicated, and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/.

ORCID iD

Cheryl Regehr http://orcid.org/0000-0001-7814-7836

REFERENCES

- Mento C, Silvestri MC, Bruno A, et al. Workplace violence against Healthcare professionals: A systematic review. Aggression and Violent Behavior 2020;51:101381.
- 2 Di Martino V. Workplace violence in the health sector. country case studies Brazil, Bulgaria, Lebanon, Portugal, South Africa. Thailand and an additional Australian study Ginebra: Organización Internacional del Trabajo; 2002. 3–42.
- 3 Lanctôt N, Guay S. The aftermath of workplace violence among Healthcare workers: A systematic literature review of the consequences. Aggression and Violent Behavior 2014;19:492–501.
- 4 Hacer TY, Ali A. Burnout in physicians who are exposed to workplace violence. J Forensic Leg Med 2020;69:101874.
- 5 Nelson S, Leslie K, McCormick A, et al. n.d. Workplace violence against nurses in Canada: A legal analysis. *Policy, Politics, & Nursing Practice*;2023:15271544231182583.
- 6 Regehr C, Paterson J, Sewell K, *et al.* Tolerating risk: professional judgement in Sucide risk assessment. *Social Service Review* 2022;96:4–33.

BMJ Public Health

- 7 Leung A, Luu S, Regehr G, *et al.* First, do no harm": balancing competing priorities in surgical practice. *Acad Med* 2012;87:1368–74.
- 8 Katawazi M. Toronto hospitals suggest that staff wear plainclothes when coming into work due to weekend 'freedom convoy [CTV News]. 2022.
- 9 Duong D, Vogel L. What do new intimidation laws mean for health workers and patients?: can MED Assoc CMAJ 2022;194:E345–6.
- 10 Royan R, Pendergrast TR, Woitowich NC, *et al.* Physician and BIOMEDICAL scientist Harassment on social media during the COVID-19 pandemic. *JAMA Netw Open* 2023;6:e2318315.
- 11 Slavik CE, Buttle C, Sturrock SL, *et al.* Examining Tweet content and engagement of Canadian public health agencies and decision makers during COVID-19: mixed methods analysis. *J Med Internet Res* 2021;23:e24883.
- 12 Fafard P, Wilson LA, Cassola A, et al. Communication about COVID-19 from Canadian provincial chief medical officers of health: a qualitative study. *Cmajo* 2020;8:E560–7.
- 13 Johnston I, PHAA. Australia's public health response to COVID-19: what have we done, and where to from here *Aust N Z J Public Health* 2020;44:440–5.
- 14 Ward JA, Stone EM, Mui P, et al. Pandemic-related workplace violence and its impact on public health officials. Am J Public Health 2022;112:736–46.
- 15 Mello MM, Greene JA, Sharfstein JM. Attacks on public health officials during COVID-19. *JAMA* 2020;324:741–2.
- 16 Weber L, Barry-Jester A, Smith B. Public health officials face wave of threats, pressure amid Coronavirus response. The Associated Press, 2020.
- 17 Tiesman HM, Hendricks SA, Wiegand DM, et al. Workplace violence and the mental health of public health workers during COVID-19. Am J Prev Med 2023;64:315–25.
- 18 Dagan K, Itzhaky H, Ben-Porat A. Therapists working with trauma victims: the contribution of personal, environmental, and professional-organizational resources to secondary Traumatization. *Journal of Trauma & Dissociation* 2015;16:592–606.
- 19 Bober T, Regehr C. Strategies for reducing secondary or vicarious trauma: do they work *Brief Treatment and Crisis Intervention* 2006;6:1–9.
- 20 McFarlane A. Resilience vulnerability and the course of Posttraumatic reactions. In: Kolk B, McFarlane A, Weisaeth L, eds. *Traumatic Stress: The Effects of Overwhelming Experience on Mind, Body and Society.* New York: Guilford Press, 1996.
- 21 Regehr C, Enosh G, Bosk E. An ecological model for high-risk professional decision-making in mental health: International perspectives. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2021;18:7671.
- 22 Munro E. Improving practice: child protection as a systems problem. Children and Youth Services Review 2005;27:375–91.
- 23 Regehr C, Chau S, Leslie B, *et al.* Inquiries into deaths of children in care: the impact on child welfare workers and their organization. *Children and Youth Services Review* 2002;24:885–902.
- 24 Regehr C, Johanis D, Dimitropoulos G, et al. The police officer and the public inquiry: A qualitative inquiry into the aftermath of workplace trauma. Brief Treatment and Crisis Intervention 2003;3:383–96.
- 25 Regehr C, Hemsworth D, Leslie B, et al. Predictors of post-traumatic distress in child welfare workers: A linear structural equation model. *Children and Youth Services Review* 2004;26:331–46.
- 26 Regehr C, Chau S, Leslie B, et al. An exploration of supervisor's and manager's responses to child welfare reform. Administration in Social Work 2002;26:17–36.
- 27 McFadden P, Campbell A, Taylor B. Resilience and burnout in child protection social work: individual and Organisational themes from a systematic literature review. *Br J Soc Work* 2015;45:1546–63.
- 28 Bell H, Kulkarni S, Dalton L. Organizational prevention of vicarious trauma. *Families in Society* 2003;84:463–70.
- 29 Carpenter J, Webb CM, Bostock L. The surprisingly weak evidence base for supervision: findings from a systematic review of research in child welfare practice (2000–2012). *Children and Youth Services Review* 2013;35:1843–53.
- 30 Kyriacou C, Zuin A. Cyberbullying of teachers by students on Youtube: challenging the image of teacher authority in the Digital age. *Research Papers in Education* 2016;31:255–73.
- 31 Harnois CE, Bastos JL. Discrimination, Harassment, and gendered health inequalities: do perceptions of workplace Mistreatment contribute to the gender gap in self-reported health *J Health Soc Behav* 2018;59:283–99.
- 32 Sojo VE, Wood RE, Genat AE. Harmful workplace experiences and women's occupational well-being: A meta-analysis. *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 2016;40:10–40.

- 33 Duke AB, Goodman JM, Treadway DC, et al. Perceived organizational support as a moderator of emotional labor/outcomes relationships. J Appl Soc Psychol 2009;39:1013–34.
- 34 Kurtessis JN, Eisenberger R, Ford MT, et al. Perceived organizational support: A meta-analytic evaluation of organizational support theory. *Journal of Management* 2017;43:1854–84.
- 35 Regehr C, LeBlanc VR, Barath I, et al. Predictors of physiological stress and psychological distress in police communicators. *Police Practice and Research* 2013;14:451–63.
- 36 Littlechild B. The nature and effects of violence against childprotection social workers: providing effective support. *British Journal* of Social Work 2005;35:387–401.
- 37 Farley S, Coyne I, Sprigg C, *et al.* Exploring the impact of workplace Cyberbullying on Trainee doctors. *Med Educ* 2015;49:436–43.
- 38 DⁱSouza N, Forsyth D, Tappin D, et al. Workplace cyberbullying in New Zealand nursing. Auckland, New Zealand: School of Management, Massey University, 2017.
- 39 Symons MM, Di Carlo H, Caboral-Stevens M. Workplace Cyberbullying exposed: A concept analysis. *Nurs Forum* 2021;56:141–50.
- 40 Park M, Choi JS. Effects of workplace Cyberbullying on nurses' symptom experience and turnover intention. *J Nurs Manag* 2019;27:1108–15.
- 41 Privitera C, Campbell MA. Cyberbullying: the new face of workplace bullying CyberPsychology & Behavior 2009;12:395–400.
- 42 Hershcovis MS. Incivility, social undermining, bullying... Oh my!": A call to reconcile Constructs within workplace aggression research. J Organiz Behav 2011;32:499–519.
- 43 Lim VKG, Teo TSH. Mind your E-manners: impact of Cyber incivility on employees' work attitude and behavior. *Information & Management* 2009;46:419–25.
- 44 Kopecký K, Szotkowski R. Specifics of Cyberbullying of teachers in Czech schools-a national research. *Informatics in Education* 2017;16:103–19.
- 45 Dolev-Cohen M, Levkovich I. Teachers' responses to face-toface and Cyberbullying of colleagues by others in Israeli schools. *International Journal of School & Educational Psychology* 2021;9:S153–65.
- 46 Phippen A. The online abuse of professionals-research report from the UK safer internet centre. Plymouth, UK: University of Plymouth, 2011.
- 47 Kagan M, Orkibi E, Zychlinski E. Wicked', 'Deceptive', and 'blood sucking': Cyberbullying against social workers in Israel as claimsmaking activity. *Qualitative Social Work* 2018;17:778–94.
- 48 Alfandari R. Approaching the study of Cyberbullying towards social workers from a systems perspective. Aggression and Violent Behavior 2019;48:60–4.
- 49 Larkin H. Navigating attacks against health care workers in the COVID-19 era. *JAMA* 2021;325:1822–4.
- 50 Lawrence FJ. *Prevalence and consequences of negative workplace cyber communications in the Australian public sector*. Queensland University of Technology, 2015.
- 51 West B, Foster M, Levin A, et al. Cyberbullying at work: in search of effective guidance. Laws 2014;3:598–617.
- 52 Charmaz K. Grounded theory as an emergent method. In: Handbook of emergent methods . 2008: 155. 172.
- 53 Charmaz K, Thornberg R. The pursuit of quality in grounded theory. Qualitative Research in Psychology 2021;18:305–27.
- 54 Mills J, Birks M. Qualitative methodology: A practical guide. 1 Oliver's Yard, 55 City Road London EC1Y 1SP,
- 55 Glaser BG, Strauss AL, Strutzel E. The discovery of grounded theory; strategies for qualitative research. *Nursing Research* 1968;17:364.
- 56 Charmaz K. Constructing Grounded Theory2nd ed. Sage, 2014.
- 57 Charmaz K. Grounded theory: Objectivist and Constructivist methods. In: Denzin N, Lincoln Y, eds. *Handbook of Qualitative Research*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 2000: 523–44.
- 58 Charmaz K. Special invited paper: continuities, contradictions, and critical inquiry in grounded theory. *Int J Qual Methods* 2017;16:1–8.
- 59 Chun Tie Y, Birks M, Francis K. Grounded theory research: A design framework for novice researchers. SAGE Open Med 2019;7:2050312118822927.
- 60 Creswell JW, Creswell JD. Research design: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. Sage publications, 2017.
- 61 Rieger KL. Discriminating among grounded theory approaches. *Nurs Inq* 2019;26:e12261.
- 62 McCracken G. The long interview. In: *The long interview*. 2455 Teller Road, Newbury Park California 91320 United States of America: Sage, 1988.
- 63 Bryant A, Charmaz K. The SAGE handbook of grounded theory. In: *The Sage handbook of grounded theory*. 1 Oliver's Yard, 55

BMJ Public Health

City Road, London England EC1Y 1SP United Kingdom: Sage, 2007.

- 64 Hennink M, Kaiser BN. Sample sizes for saturation in qualitative research: A systematic review of empirical tests. *Social Science & Medicine* 2022;292:114523.
- 65 Strauss A, Corbin J. Basics of qualitative research techniques:: Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage publications, 1998.
- 66 Regehr K. In (Cel) Doctrination: how technologically facilitated Misogyny moves violence off screens and on to streets. *New Media* & Society 2022;24:138–55.
- 67 Fenrich J, Zipursky BC, Citron DK. Gender equality and the first amendment: Foreword. Fordham Law Rev 2019;87:2313.
- 68 Citron DK, Penney JW. When law frees us to speak. Fordham L Rev 2018;87:2317.
- 69 Penney J. Online abuse, chilling effects, and human rights: citizenship in a connected Canada: A research and policy agenda. Ottawa, ON, 2020.
- 70 Govender K, editor. From hate to hope: report of the inquiry into hate in the COVID-19 pandemic. In: *Commissioner OotHR*. Vancouver: BC's Office of the Human Rights Commissioner, 2023.
- 71 Saha K, Chandrasekharan E, De Choudhury M. Prevalence and psychological effects of hateful speech in online college communities. *Proc ACM Web Sci Conf* 2019;2019:255–64.
- 72 Reichelmann A, Hawdon J, Costello M, et al. Hate knows no boundaries: online hate in six nations. *Deviant Behavior* 2021;42:1100–11.
- 73 Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms. Part 1 of the Constitution act 1982, being schedule B to the Canada act (U.K.) C.11; 1982.
- 74 Chianello J. Mayor sued for blocking residents on Twitter; 2018Oct17. Cbc
- 75 Britneff B. Watson concedes Twitter account is public, not personal; AGREES to unblock critics; 2018Nov2. Global news

- 76 Criminal code of Canada; 1985.
- 77 Zimmer B. Democracy under threat: risks and solutions in the era of Disinformation and data monopoly. In: Commons HO, ed. *Report of the Standing Committee on Access to Information, Privacy and Ethics*. 2018.
- 78 López-Vizcaíno MF, Nóvoa FJ, Carneiro V, et al. Early detection of Cyberbullying on social media networks. *Future Generation Computer Systems* 2021;118:219–29.
- 79 Kim S, Razi A, Stringhini G, et al. A human-centered systematic literature review of Cyberbullying detection Algorithms. Proc ACM Hum-Comput Interact 2021;5:1–34.
- 80 Talpur BA, O'Sullivan D. Cyberbullying severity detection: A machine learning approach. *PLoS One* 2020;15:e0240924.
- 81 Mittermaier M, Raza MM, Kvedar JC. Bias in Al-based models for medical applications: challenges and mitigation strategies. *NPJ Digit Med* 2023;6:113.
- 82 Albadi N, Kurdi M, Mishra S. Hateful people or hateful Bots? detection and characterization of Bots spreading religious hatred in Arabic social media. *Proc ACM Hum Comput Interact* 2019;3(CSCW):1–25.
- 83 Chen J, Berlot-Attwell I, Wang X, et al. Exploring text specific and Blackbox fairness Algorithms in Multimodal clinical NIp. Proceedings of the 3rd Clinical Natural Language Processing Workshop; Online.Stroudsburg, PA, USA, 2020
- 84 Salminen J, Hopf M, Chowdhury SA, et al. Developing an online hate Classifier for multiple social media platforms. *Hum Cent Comput Inf Sci* 2020;10.
- 85 Arora A, Nakov P, Hardalov M, et al. Detecting harmful content on online platforms: what platforms need vs where research efforts go. ACM Comput Surv 2021.
- 86 Nguyen T. Merging public health and automated approaches to address online hate speech. *AI Ethics* 2023:1–10.

copyright